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REGULAR SESSION 
City Hall – 205 North Main Street 


6:00 p.m. 
November 5, 2018 


Tentative 
 


1.  Pledge of Allegiance 
 


2.  Roll Call  
 


3.  Public Participation with Council *** (Individuals addressing the Council are asked to step 
to the microphone and clearly state their name and address before speaking.  Five minute time 
limit – see back of agenda for rules)  *** 
 


4.  Consent Agenda (Any member of the Council, staff or public may ask for an item to be taken 
from the consent agenda for discussion and separate action on the regular agenda.) 
 


a. Motion to approve the Minutes of the October 15, 2018 Regular Session 
b. Motion to approve the Minutes of the October 25, 2018 Special Session 


 
5.  City Manager’s Report 
 
6.  Unfinished Business 
 


a. Full Reading Bill 2018-46, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTIONS 5-52, 5-53, 5-55 
AND 5-56 OF DIVISION 2, SOLID WASTE COLLECTION AND DISPOSAL OF 
ARTICLE III, REFUSE OF CHAPTER 5, HEALTH AND SANITATION OF THE CITY 
OF CAMERON CODE (attached) 
 


b. Resolution 2018-45, A RESOLUTION FOR THE CITY OF CAMERON, MISSOURI 
SUPPORTING THE CAMERON POLICE DEPARTMENT’S EFFORTS TO IMPROVE 
RECRUITING AND EMPLOYEE RETENTION (attached) 
 


7.  New Business 
 


a. Full Reading Bill 2018-45, AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER 
TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH K & K CLEANING FOR JANITORIAL 
SERVICES FOR CERTAIN FACILITIES OF THE CITY OF CAMERON, MISSOURI 
(attached) 
 


b. Resolution 2018-44, A RESOLUTION FOR THE CITY OF CAMERON, MISSOURI 
AUTHORIZING THE INTERIM CITY MANAGER TO EXECUTE PROPERTY 
OWNERS’ DEMOLITION CERTIFICATION, RELEASE, AND AGREEMENTS 
(attached) 
 


c. Discussion with EDOC – Annual Economic Development Agreement 







 
d. Northstar Housing/Erin Truax or Andrew Dannar – Update on Cameron Senior Patio 


Homes Project 
 


8.  Public Participation with Council *** (Individuals addressing the Council are asked to step 
to the microphone and clearly state their name and address before speaking.  Five minute time 
limit – see back of agenda for rules) *** 
 


9.  Miscellaneous Comments from Staff 
 


10. Miscellaneous Comments from Council 
 


11. Executive Session:  Attorney-Client Communications [RSMo 610.021 (1)] 
 


12. Adjourn 
 
 
Dated:  November 1, 2018                                                   Shellie J. Blades  


  City Clerk 
 
The meeting will be open to the public.  Copies of the Bills referred to above will be available for public inspection 
prior to the meeting in the office of the City Clerk. 
 
In accordance with ADA guidelines, if you need special accommodations to attend any City meeting, please notify 
the City Clerk’s Office at 816-632-2177 at least three working days prior to the scheduled meeting.  The City of 
Cameron does not discriminate against the physically or mentally impaired. 
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CITY OF CAMERON 
MINUTES 


October 15, 2018 
 
REGULAR SESSION 
 
Darlene Breckenridge  P 
Dennis M. Clark  P 
John R. Feighert  P 
L. Corey Sloan  P 
Becky Curtis   P 
 
 The City Council of the City of Cameron, Missouri met in Regular Session on Monday, 
the 15th day of October 2018, at six o’clock p.m. at City Hall.  Mayor Darlene Breckenridge led 
the Pledge of Allegiance to the flag of the United States of America. 
 
 Mayor Darlene Breckenridge presided with the following Councilmembers present:  
Dennis M. Clark, John R. Feighert, L. Corey Sloan and Becky Curtis. Absent: none. 
 
 Present were Interim City Manager Zac Johnson, Attorney for the City Padraic Corcoran 
and City Clerk Shellie J. Blades. 
 


PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
 
 Friends of the Animal Shelter/Nada Woodworth, 10485 NW Oregon Dr. – Detailed the 
recent Resolution for the Animal Shelter and how it failed on September 20th without discussion.  
Also detailed the 2018-2019 Budget Ordinance which she stated included $350,000 for the Animal 
Shelter. Dr. Woodworth proposed the City use the existing 40 X 60 plans developed by architects 
and let it out for bid to get accurate cost estimates. Then arrange for financing by putting $300,000 
down and financing the remainder.  She estimated based on a total building cost of $800,000 that 
financing would be approximately $54,000 per year but also indicated the City could probably 
obtain a better interest rate than the public. Dr. Woodworth requested that Council consider letting 
the project out for bid. (**It must be noted that the first draft of the 2018-2019 budget had been 
published on the City’s website which included $350,000 for capital improvements for the Animal 
Shelter.  This amount was reduced to $50,000 for the final/approved budget and the error on the 
website was corrected 10/16/18.) 
 
 Safehaven Animal Rescue/Sue Manion, 11742 NE Packard – Ms. Manion gave a brief 
history of her time in Cameron and experiences with the Cameron Dog Pound.  When Ms. Manion 
first encountered the Cameron Pound it did not adopt out any animals and she began a quest to 
stop this practice.  The current shelter is in poor shape and is unsafe for both animals and staff.  
Ms. Manion requested that Council fund a shelter they can be proud of and which was proposed 
by the Animal Shelter Working Group. 
 
 Gigi’s Purrs & Pawz Animal Rescue/Georgia Drager, 217 ½ E. Third – Began fostering 
animals for Sue Manion and has gone on to create her own rescue and wants to be an animal 
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advocate.  Has had to overcome many challenges but still helps the City with their cat program.  
Recent ordinances regarding animals have had a negative impact on the current shelter.  People 
are panicking and asking her for help regarding animals they care for.  Ms. Drager is currently 
working on a cat spay/neuter program.  She is frustrated that the new animal shelter keeps getting 
voted down and stated there are many citizens willing to do what it takes to make this happen.  
Cameron needs a new shelter. 
 
 Ronnie Jack, 514 N. Main – Stated the previous Council was blamed for not building a new 
animal shelter and now it appears the current Council has done it again.  Mentioned the tax levy 
almost not being voted in.  Stated CIDs are hard for businesses and they raise taxes without a vote, 
he at least asked people about raising taxes when he was a Councilmember. Said Council purports 
to be pro-business but voted down sewer improvements for the Business Park.  Advised the 
Business Park is one of the best things Council ever did and also included that Council voted 
against annexing the area.  Wanted an explanation of Chapter 353 because it is only for the business 
owners.  Began to speak about the five-minute time limit for public participation and that Council 
sometimes extends the time limit when he reached the time limit himself. 
 
 John Breckenridge, 804 S. Chestnut – Directed a question to Counselor Corcoran regarding 
the Solid Waste Agreement which was passed at the September 20th Council Session and why a 
Councilmember and landlord voted on the issue.  Mr. Breckenridge defined a conflict of interest.  
Counselor Corcoran advised the issue did not present a substantial benefit for Councilmember 
Clark. 
 
 Larry Griffey, Walnut Street Baptist Church – Advised when he received a grant from the 
City for the car show he was to give a financial report to Council within 45 days of the event.  Mr. 
Griffey stated this was inquired about at the last meeting by Dillan Klindt.  Mr. Griffey then handed 
out documents to Council and stated they were copies of the documents which were provided to 
Jim Shrimpton with the City on August 16th.  Inquired if any other grant recipient was asked to 
provide an accounting of their grant monies.  Stated this will hopefully shut everyone up.  Stated 
plans are underway for next year’s car show.  Stated he is not the enemy, but some of them are in 
the audience.  Stated he was at a ‘secret squirrel’ meeting/dinner party and has audio of the 
concerned citizens group. 
 
 Quinten Lovejoy, 807 Rosewood – Informed Council he is on the Police Advisory Board 
and they will be hearing information later in the meeting regarding police department wages and 
noted many officers and police employees in the audience tonight.  Stated if we don’t have a quality 
police department then none of the other economic development projects matter.  Requested 
Council listen to Sgt. O’Boyle’s presentation and keep an open mind. 
 
 Mark Baker, 3554 NE Deer Creek, Turney – Stated he attended a ‘secret squirrel’ meeting 
and was also the recipient of a City grant for the Cameron Saddle Club.  Indicated that last year 
the Saddle Club returned $1,000 of the money they received to the City.  Also explained that the 
North Central Missouri Business Facilitation (NCMBF) received money and they give quarterly 
updates to the Council regarding their activities and what the money is used for.  Councilmember 
Sloan inquired if the Saddle Club was asked to provide any paperwork.  Mr. Baker replied in the 
negative and advised they received $10,000 for two events and they broke even.  Those events, 
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however, did bring a lot of people to Cameron and they will gladly submit their accounting reports 
to Council if asked. 
 


CONSENT AGENDA 
 
 Motion was made by Councilmember Sloan and seconded by Councilmember Feighert to 
pass the consent agenda.  Motion passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 


a. Motion to approve the Minutes of the October 1, 2018 Regular Session. 
 


CITY MANAGER’S REPORT 
 
 Interim City Manager Johnson informed Council that staff is continuing to organize this 
year’s Christmas festivities by meeting and coordinating with other civic groups.  This year’s 
celebration will be focused on the downtown area with the lighting ceremony being held in 
McCorkle Park on November 24th. 
 The Northwest Regional MML Meeting will be held on Thursday, October 18th in Lathrop, 
Missouri.  Several staff and Councilmembers will be in attendance and Community Development 
Director Wymes will be the keynote speaker. 
 Staff have been able to close out fiscal year 2018 and transition to the new budget year.  
Some departments are still working on preparing their year-end inventories and other activities in 
preparation for the annual audit. 
 Stated he would be attending a design-build workshop on October 17th.  This project 
method has been known to reduce costs and produce quality results in less time.  The workshop is 
being presented by the Missouri Public Water Council with partners from various cities and 
engineering firms. 
 Marchfest is coming up this weekend and staff have been working with the School District 
to ensure a successful event.  The citizen complaint mobile app should be up and running in a few 
weeks.  Councilmember Sloan asked about the partnership grants which were given out and 
whether others recipients provided any accounting for the funds.  Interim City Manager Johnson 
advised no, Mr. Griffey signed an agreement for the grant money which required an accounting of 
the event be presented to the City within a 45-day time limit. 
 


UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
 Bill 2018-44, AN ORDINANCE APPROVING THE PETITION TO ESTABLISH 
THE US-36 & BOB F. GRIFFIN ROAD COMMUNITY IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT 
(CID), was read by title on second reading by City Clerk Blades.  Copies of said Bill 2018-44 
were available for the public.  Motion was made by Councilmember Sloan and seconded by 
Councilmember Clark to pass said bill on second reading.  Discussion. None.  Bill 2018-44 passed 
on second reading with a voice vote. 
 Motion was made by Councilmember Clark and seconded by Councilmember Feighert to 
pass said bill on second reading by roll call.  Discussion.  None.  Bill 2018-44 passed by the 
following roll call vote:  “Aye”: Councilmembers: Breckenridge, Clark, Feighert, Sloan and 
Curtis.  “Nay” none.  The Mayor thereupon declared said bill duly adopted and said bill was 
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numbered ORDINANCE 6048, was thereupon signed by the Mayor and attested by the City 
Clerk. 
 
 Resolution 2018-40, A RESOLUTION ELIMINATING A WATER SHORTAGE 
ADVISORY FOR THE CITY OF CAMERON, MISSOURI, was read by title by City Clerk 
Blades.  Copies of said Resolution 2018-40 were available for the public.  Motion was made by 
Councilmember Feighert and seconded by Councilmember Curtis to pass Resolution 2018-40.  
Discussion.  Interim City Manager Johnson advised we got a lot of rain and we are at full capacity.  
Councilmember Feighert inquired about the burn ban and was advised it has been lifted and that 
open burning season will commence beginning Saturday, October 20th.  Resolution 2018-40 passed 
with a unanimous voice vote. 
 
 Resolution 2018-41, A RESOLUTION OF SUPPORT FROM THE CITY COUNCIL 
OF THE CITY OF CAMERON, MISSOURI ENDORSING THE WESTON ESTATES 
PHASE 2 DEVELOPMENT FOR MANION PROPERTIES, LLC, was read by title by City 
Clerk Blades.  Copies of said Resolution 2018-41 were available for the public.  Motion was made 
by Councilmember Sloan and seconded by Councilmember Feighert to pass Resolution 2018-41.  
Discussion.  Development Director Wymes explained this is a resolution to support the phase 2 
development in Weston Estates as requested at the last meeting by Gary Manion and his engineer 
Mr. Cowger.  Mr. Wymes briefly explained the final plat approval process.  Resolution 2018-41 
passed with a unanimous voice vote. 
 
 Resolution 2018-42, A RESOLUTION ALLOWING THE MAYOR OF THE CITY 
OF CAMERON, MISSOURI TO SUPPORT THE MISSOURI MAIN STREET 
PROGRAM’S AFFILIATE GRANT APPLICATION, SUPPORTING THE 60/40 SHARED 
COST, 40% BEING THE CITY PORTION TO THE MISSOURI MAIN STREET 
CONNECTION IN THE CITY’S REVITALIZATION EFFORTS, was read by title by City 
Clerk Blades.  Copies of said Resolution 2018-42 were available for the public.  Motion was made 
by Councilmember Feighert and seconded by Councilmember Curtis to pass Resolution 2018-42.  
Discussion.  Councilmember Clark stated he doesn’t understand how this project will be successful 
and inquired what other expenses will there be besides the $9,600 matching funds for the grant.  
Community Developer Wymes stated Missouri Main Street will provide services between the City 
and private partners to facilitate the revitalization process.  Resolution 2018-42 passed with a 
unanimous voice vote. 
 


NEW BUSINESS 
 
 Police Department Recruitment, Retention and Reduction of Turnover Costs – Chief Rick 
Bashor and Sergeant Ryan O’Boyle – Sgt. O’Boyle presented a PowerPoint to Council on the 
issues the Police Department is facing regarding employee recruitment, retention and turnover 
costs.  The Department is experiencing a 10.42% turnover rate for officers and 37.14% turnover 
rate for dispatchers.  A list of area jurisdictions was presented comparing their starting salaries to 
the lower salaries for the Cameron Police Department.  Sgt. O’Boyle estimated the Police 
Department is spending over $130,000 per year in turnover costs.  Sgt. O’Boyle made suggestions 
for immediate action such as increasing hourly wages as well as deferred action such as hiring 
additional staff.   
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 Councilmember Feighert inquired how many officers are nearing retirement.  Sgt. O’Boyle 
estimated 30% of the current officers will be nearing retirement age within ten years.  
Councilmember Feighert also commented that he was aware that three or four officers may be 
leaving the department shortly and when he spoke to one of them, salaries were a deciding factor. 
 Councilmember Sloan asked Chief Bashor to clarify for Council about 96-Hour holds and 
the officer time involved on these calls.  Councilmember Sloan also inquired about the source of 
some of the statistics and inquired about the time frame for the deferred recommendations.  Sgt. 
O’Boyle responded many of the stats came from ‘city data’ and they would like to see additional 
staff hired within two years. 
 Mayor Breckenridge inquired of the Interim City Manager and David Lee if the budget is 
able to absorb these changes.  Interim City Manager Johnson stated he and David have met with 
the Police Department staff about this and stated it would cost approximately $100,000 and we are 
working with a deficit budget right now.  David Lee added that the Police Department does not 
usually spend their entire budget and came in under budget by approximately $100,000 last year.  
If they could continue to do so, it may be possible but their budget would be tight.  Mayor 
Breckenridge expressed concern whether the changes would be sustainable and whether this would 
carry over into other departments.  Interim City Manager Johnson advised the salary problem is a 
city-wide issue and we have a need for a salary study. 
 Councilmember Sloan inquired how the changes would fit in the salary matrix.  Interim 
Manager Johnson stated there have been glaring issues with the matrix, one issue was recently 
addressed by adding additional steps to the grades.  Staff has been trying to address these 
department wide as we go.  David Lee reiterated that larger cities are cherry picking our officers 
and that our wage matrix is low across the board.  Sgt. O’Boyle explained the Police Department 
is just trying to be competitive.   
 Councilmember Curtis stated it is important that citizens feel safe.  Councilmember Clark 
applauded the Police Department for not using their entire budget and stated that two things make 
citizens leave a community, bad schools and not feeling safe.  The City needs additional revenue 
to provide services.  Interim Manager Johnson asked that Council consider a Use Tax to help fund 
services and programs. 
 Councilmember Clark made a motion to have Staff prepare a Resolution for the next 
Council Meeting to move forward with a solution for the Police Department salaries.  The motion 
was seconded by Councilmember Sloan. Motion passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
 Resolution 2018-43, A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY OF CAMERON, MISSOURI, 
SUPPORTING A TRANSPORTATION ALTERNATIVES PROGRAM GRANT AND 
AUTHORIZING STAFF TO PURSUE ACTIVITIES IN AN ATTEMPT TO SECURE 
FUNDING, was read by title by City Clerk Blades.  Copies of said Resolution 2018-43 were 
available for the public.  Motion was made by Councilmember Clark and seconded by 
Councilmember Feighert to pass Resolution 2018-43.  Discussion.  Public Works Director 
Bontrager explained this Resolution’s intent is to seek funding through the Missouri Department 
of Transportation TAP Grant.  This grant was formerly known by other names but they have now 
all been rolled into the TAP Grant program.  This grant would be used for a sidewalk project on 
North Harris between Prospect and Eighth Streets.  The maximum project budget would be 
$400,000 with a 20% match from the City in money or labor.  This project would not begin until 
2020 so it would not affect the current year budget.  Resolution 2018-43 passed with a unanimous 
voice vote. 
 







City of Cameron Minutes October 15, 2018 
 ~6~ 


PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
 
 Paul Person, 911 W. Cornhill – Heard proposals tonight to raise taxes and Councilmember 
Clark wants to raise more revenue.  The Council has taxed him out of Cameron.  Stated he supports 
the Police Department and would like to see them get raises.  He would rather pets be euthanized 
and people be safe.  He does not want to see the City spend that kind of money on an animal 
shelter.  Stated this is his last meeting; he’s done. 
 
 Mark Garges, 315 Oak – Would like to see the City inform citizens about use taxes and 
believes it would be a way to raise revenues.  Believes the Internet has an unfair advantage over 
mom and pop stores.  Also inquired how the telecommunication lawsuit is going.  Counselor 
Corcoran advised the case is in the Supreme Court and we are awaiting a decision. 
 
 Dave Curtis, 737 S. Chestnut – Distributed handouts to Council regarding the law 
enforcement tax which was passed in DeKalb County.  Stated he believes the Cameron Police 
Department lost revenue because of this tax.  Advised he has been watching his receipts but the 
tax has not yet changed.  Councilmember Curtis advised the new rate will go into effect on January 
1st.  Advised there is a new Commissioner coming on board in DeKalb County and thinks the City 
can still get some of the tax money. 
 
 CJ Thacker, 501 Northland Drive – Inquired about the CGI Videos the City had produced.  
He contributed to those videos and wondered when they would be made available. 
 


MISCELLANEOUS – STAFF 
 
 City Clerk Blades reminded Council of the Regional MML Meeting in Lathrop on 
Thursday, October 18th.  Stated she will be out of the office next week while attending the Annual 
LAGERS Meeting.  Advised Council that First Graders will be touring City Hall on Friday 
morning and announced that the Jazz Choir will be performing before the December 17th Council 
Meeting beginning at 5:00 p.m. 
 
 Community Development Director Wymes advised Council the Missouri Community 
Betterment Conference started yesterday.  He was in attendance along with Mike O’Donnell and 
Jack and Alene Briggs.  He returned for tonight’s meeting and the Chapter 353 Public Hearing but 
they are still there awaiting the results. 
 
 Counselor Corcoran advised that for Use Taxes, it used to be that companies had to have a 
physical presence within a state for that state to collect tax.  The recent Wayfair Supreme Court 
case overturned that.  Counselor Corcoran believes the State Legislature will introduce Bills during 
the next session to allow Missouri to also collect taxes on Internet sales. 
 


MISCELLANEOUS –COUNCIL 
 
 Councilmember Clark advised that citizens have certain safeguards in effect to protect 
them but the City does not have those safeguards, we must provide them.  Regarding the Police 
Department and the animal shelter, our expenses cost more every year but our sales tax revenues 
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have remained the same.  We need to find a way to pay for these things and also take pride in the 
community.  We can’t sustain what we have without new revenues. 
 
 Councilmember Feighert told Ronnie Jack he was welcome for lowering the fee on his 
electric rates.  Stated he’s not sure the land purchase was above board but he’s moved past it.  
Council will do the infrastructure on the Business Park.  Also stated that he did say, “Five minutes 
are up.”  Stated he believed a use tax would bring in about $30,000 per year.  Interim Manager 
Johnson advised the totals would be larger than that.  Councilmember Feighert stated that Internet 
companies help with jobs in Cameron such as the Post Office and FedEx and that those companies 
purchase gas and other items while in Cameron.  Advised he and Councilmember Clark don’t often 
agree but they do about the Police Department salaries; safety is important and so are school 
districts. 
 
 Councilmember Curtis advised she has the Animal Shelter on her radar and appreciates 
those who spoke tonight keeping the topic on the forefront.  Working on the downtown 
revitalization is also an important project. 
 
 Mayor Breckenridge asked Public Works Director Bontrager about the work on West 
Prospect Street.  Director Bontrager advised CP Excavating is working on the project.  They are 
currently about a week behind schedule do to the weather.  The project is planned to be complete 
around the first of November.  Mayor Breckenridge thanked Development Director Wymes and 
Counselor Corcoran for the Chapter 353 Public Hearing.  Commended the Street Department 
employees who assisted a citizen with loading an electric wheelchair into a house (Staff received 
a thank you card from the citizen) and announced that today was her 41st wedding anniversary. 
 
 Motion was made at 7:58 p.m. by Councilmember Sloan to adjourn to Executive Session 
to discuss Attorney-Client Communications and Personnel [RSMo 610.021(1)(3)].  Seconding the 
motion was Councilmember Feighert.  Roll call vote:  “Aye”: Councilmembers: Breckenridge, 
Clark, Feighert, Sloan and Curtis.  “Nay” none. 


 
*  *  *  *  *  * 


 
 Council reconvened open session at 8:58 p.m.  There being no further business on motion 
made by Councilmember Sloan and seconded by Councilmember Feighert, the meeting was 
adjourned at 8:58 p.m. on unanimous voice vote. 
 
       APPROVED: 
 
 
              
       Mayor Darlene Breckenridge 
ATTEST: 
 
 
       
City Clerk 
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CITY OF CAMERON 
MINUTES 


October 25, 2018 
 
 
SPECIAL SESSION 
Darlene Breckenridge  P 
Dennis M. Clark  P 
John R. Feighert  P 
L. Corey Sloan  P 
Becky Curtis   P 
 
 The City Council of the City of Cameron, Missouri met in Special Session on Thursday, 
the 25th day of October 2018, at 5:30 p.m. at City Hall.  Mayor Darlene Breckenridge led the 
Pledge of Allegiance to the flag of the United States of America. 
 
 Mayor Darlene Breckenridge presided with the following Councilmembers present:  
Dennis M. Clark, John R. Feighert, L. Corey Sloan and Becky Curtis.  Absent:  none. 
 
 Present were Interim City Manager Zac Johnson, David Lee and Kirk Davis with SGR. 
 
 Motion was made at 5:31 p.m. by Councilmember Clark to adjourn to Executive Session 
to discuss Personnel [RSMo 610.021(3)].  Seconding the motion was Councilmember Feighert.  
Roll call vote:  “Aye”: Councilmembers: Breckenridge, Clark, Feighert, Sloan and Curtis.  “Nay” 
none.  


 
*  *  *  *  *  * 


 
 Council reconvened open session at 7:45 p.m.  There being no further business on motion 
made by Councilmember Feighert and seconded by Councilmember Clark, the meeting was 
adjourned at 7:45 p.m. on voice vote. “Aye” Councilmembers Breckenridge, Clark, Feighert, 
Sloan and Curtis.  “Nay” none.   
 
       APPROVED: 
 
 
              
       Mayor Darlene Breckenridge 
 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
       
City Clerk 








 
 
 
 
 
 


MEMO 
 
To:  Mayor and City Council 
 
From:  Zachary Johnson, Interim City Manager 
 
Date:  November 5, 2018 
 
Re:  Manager’s Report  
 
 
Main Street Grant – We received word the City was selected as a recipient of the Main 
Street Grant.  Efforts will begin in spring of 2019. Currently work will be initiated to create 
and establish a Board of Directors for the program. 
 
Demolition Program – We recently received bids for our 2019 Demolition Program.  We 
have 12 structures identified for demolition.  Madget Demolition was the low bidder with 
a total cost of $67,200.  We anticipate demolitions to begin in 2 to 3 weeks with a majority 
of the work to be done in late spring of 2019.   
 
Self Defense Class – The Cameron PD recently partnered with DeKalb County Sheriff’s 
Department, the Green Hills Women’s Shelter, and the Cameron YMCA to put on a 
Women’s Self Defense Class.  There were 28 women who attended the class instructed by 
Deputy Kasey Keesaman and Officer Devin White.  Because of the success of the class, 
we are looking at conducting another one in the spring.   
 
Work Ready Community – Staff has been working on making Cameron a certified Work 
Ready Community.  We have meet with the Department of Economic Development staff 
and started the application process.  Becoming “Certified” will help the City be more 
marketable to potential business prospects.         
 
Economic Development – Terry Rumery will be present to give an update on recent 
activities. 
 








BILL 2018-46 
Full Reading  


AGENDA ITEM 
 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council  
 
FROM: Drew Bontrager, Public Works Director 
 
DATE:  September 20, 2018 
 
RE:  Update to Solid Waste Code    
 
 


PURPOSE 
 
The attached bill would amend, add, and delete sections of Division 2, of Article III, of 
Chapter 5 of the Solid Waste Code.  
 


BACKGROUND 
 
There are some sections that were more housekeeping type items to reflect current rates of 
service or insurance, and others were to reflect the change in solid waste collection. The 
specific changes are all in Division 2, of Article III, of Chapter 5 of the Solid Waste Code 
and outlined. 
  
Section 5-52 (c) increase maximize size of containers (e) elimination of tree limb collection  
Section 5-53 (b) how bulky rubbish is collected (c) elimination of alley collections  
Section 5-55 (c) modification of collection fee (d) elimination of how fee set for bulky 
 rubbish  
Section 5-56 (b) modification of minimum insurance requirements and reporting  
 


 
RECOMMENDATION 


 
Staff recommends approval of the attached changes to Division 2, Article III of Chapter 5 
of the Solid Waste Code.    







 


Bill 2018-46 
 


AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTIONS 5-52, 5-53, 5-55 AND 5-56 OF 
DIVISION 2, SOLID WASTE COLLECTION AND DISPOSAL OF 


ARTICLE III, REFUSE OF CHAPTER 5, HEALTH AND SANITATION OF 
THE CITY OF CAMERON CODE 


 
 WHEREAS, the Cameron City Code establishes service charges and sets regulations for 
the collection of residential solid waste, the recycling program and landfill post-closure activities; 
and 
 
 WHEREAS, following review of the agreement for residential solid waste collection with 
R&W Container, approved by Council on September 20, 2018 by Ordinance 6047, updates to the 
Municipal Code are now required. 
 
 BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF CAMERON, 
MISSOURI AS FOLLOWS: 
 
 Section 1. Paragraph (c) of Section 5-52, Storage and containers, of Division 2, Solid Waste 
Collection and Disposal of Article III, Refuse of Chapter 5, Health and Sanitation is hereby 
amended as follows: 
 
 Sec. 5-52. Storage containers. 


(c) Residential solid waste shall be bagged and stored in containers of not more than forty-
five (45) gallons nor less than thirty (30) gallons in capacity. Containers shall be leak proof, 
waterproof and fitted with a fly-tight lid and shall be properly covered at all times except 
when depositing waste in the container or removing the contents from the container. The 
containers shall have handles, bails or other suitable lifting devices or features. Containers 
shall be of a type originally manufactured for residential solid waste, with tapered sides for 
easy emptying. They shall be of lightweight and sturdy construction. The weight of any 
individual container and contents shall not exceed seventy-five (75) pounds. Galvanized 
metal containers, rubber or fiberglass containers and plastic containers which do not 
become brittle in cold weather may be used. Disposable solid waste containers with 
suitable frames or containers as approved by the director may also be used for storage of 
residential solid waste. 


 
 Section 2. Paragraph (e) of Section 5-52, Storage and containers of Division 2, Solid Waste 
Collection and Disposal of Article III, Refuse of Chapter 5, Health and Sanitation is hereby deleted 
and the following paragraphs (f) and (g) shall be renamed paragraphs (e) and (f) respectively. 
 
 Section 3. Paragraphs (b) and (c) of Section 5-53, Collection of Division 2, Solid Waste 
Collection and Disposal of Article III, Refuse of Chapter 5, Health and Sanitation are hereby 
amended as follows: 
 
 Sec. 5-53. Collection. 







 


(b) All solid waste collected shall, upon being loaded into collection equipment, become 
the property of the collection agency. 
 
(c) Tree limbs and yard wastes, as described in subsections (e) and (f) of section 5-52, shall 
be placed at the curb for collection. Solid waste containers as required by this article for 
the storage of other residential solid waste shall be placed at the curb for collection. Any 
solid waste containers, tree limbs, yard wastes or other solid waste permitted by this article 
to be placed at the curb for collection shall not be so placed until the regularly scheduled 
collection day. 


 
 Section 4.  Paragraph (c) of Section 5-55, Service Charges of Division 2, Solid Waste 
Collection and Disposal of Article III, Refuse of Chapter 5, Health and Sanitation is hereby 
amended as follows: 
 


Sec. 5-55. Service charges. 
(c) Residential collection. Except as otherwise provided, the service charge for collection 
of residential solid waste shall be determined by current Council approved contract per 
calendar month basis of each dwelling unit. The service charge for the recycling program 
shall be one dollar ($1.00) per calendar month of each dwelling unit. There shall also be a 
charge for landfill post closure, administrative, and other charges as the Council so 
determines. The service charges imposed upon the occupant of each dwelling unit, and 
billing therefor, shall be made to the person contracting for city water and/or sewerage 
service or for other water service to each such dwelling unit. In the absence of information 
that such person is neither the owner nor the tenant of such dwelling unit, billing therefor 
shall be made to the owner. 


 
 Section 5. Paragraph (d) of Section 5-55, Service charges of Division 2, Solid Waste 
Collection and Disposal of Article III, Refuse of Chapter 5, Health and Sanitation is hereby deleted 
and the following paragraphs (e), (f) and (g) shall be renamed paragraphs (d), (e) and (f) 
respectively. 
 
 Section 6. Paragraph (b) of Sec. 5-56, Permit and bond required for business of collecting, 
transporting, processing or disposing of Division 2, Solid Waste Collection and Disposal of Article 
III, Refuse of Chapter 5, Health and Sanitation is hereby amended as follows: 
 


Sec. 5-56. Permit and bond required for business of collecting, transporting, 
processing or disposing. 
(b) No such permit shall be issued until and unless the applicant therefor, in addition to all 
other requirements set forth, shall file and maintain with the City Clerk evidence of a 
satisfactory public liability insurance policy covering all operations of such applicant 
pertaining to such business and all vehicles to be operated in the conduct thereof in the 
amount of not less than current sovereign immunity limits and/or other required minimums. 
Should any such policy be cancelled, the City shall be notified of such cancellation by the 
insurance carrier in writing not less than ten (10) days prior to the effective date of such 
cancellation, and provisions to that effect shall be incorporated in such policy which shall 
also place upon the company writing such policy the duty to give such notice. 







 


 
 
 
 Section 7.  The Mayor is authorized to sign this Ordinance approving it on behalf of the 
City of Cameron. 
 
 Section 8.  The City Clerk is directed to attest to the Mayor’s signature. 
 
 Section 9.  This Ordinance shall be in full force and effect upon its passage and approval. 
 
 Read two times, passed and approved this 5th day of November, 2018. 
 
 
              
       Mayor Darlene Breckenridge 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
       
City Clerk 
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Resolution 2018-45 
Agenda Item 


 
 


 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM:  Zachary Johnson, Utility Director 
 
DATE:  November 5, 2018 
 
RE:  Cameron Police Department  
 
 
Issue 
 
At our October 15th Council Meeting, the Police Department gave a presentation outlining the 
problems facing the Department in attracting and retaining quality officers.  Our low starting 
salary, compared to surrounding agencies, makes it difficult to attract new officers and our pay 
matrix hinders our ability to retain officers.   
 
In order to be competitive, the Department has requested a $2.98 per hour increase for all existing 
officers and a $1.98 per hour increase for all dispatch personnel.  The stated increases equate to a 
budget increase of approximately $154,000 with benefits.  There are potential savings to be had 
by reducing turnover.   
 
Currently, the General Fund has a budgeted deficit of $78,794.  Due to the deficit, to fund even a 
partial increase, additional General Fund revenue is needed.  
 
Recommendation 
 
City Staff recommends passage and approval of this Resolution in support of the Cameron Police 
Department and directs city staff to seek additional funding for their request. 
 







    Resolution 2018-45 
 


A RESOLUTION FOR THE CITY OF CAMERON, MISSOURI 
SUPPORTING THE CAMERON POLICE DEPARTMENT’S EFFORTS TO 


IMPROVE RECRUITING AND EMPLOYEE RETENTION  
 


 WHEREAS, the City has a Police Department with an impeccable reputation for service 
to the community; and  
  
 WHEREAS, the City desires to provide the Police Department with all necessary tools 
and funds to continue to be a successful agency; and  
  
 WHEREAS, Police Department salaries have become a hindrance to their ability to attract 
and retain quality employees.  
   
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY 
OF CAMERON, MISSOURI, AS FOLLOWS: 
  
 Section 1.  The City Council hereby supports the Cameron Police Department’s efforts in 
resolving issues regarding the ability to attract and retain quality employees and directs the Interim 
City Manager to seek additional funding to assist their efforts. 
  
 Section 2.  The City Council hereby authorizes the Interim City Manager, City Counselor, 
and other appropriate City Staff to take all such further actions as may be necessary to carry out 
the intent of this Resolution.  
  
 Section 3.  The Mayor is authorized to sign this Resolution approving it on behalf of the 
City of Cameron. 
 
 Section 4.  The City Clerk is directed to attest to the Mayor’s signature. 
 
 Section 5.  This Resolution shall take effect and be in force from and after its passage and 
approval by the Mayor.  
  
 PASSED and APPROVED this 5th day of November 2018. 
 
 
              
       Mayor Darlene Breckenridge 
 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
      
City Clerk 
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BILL 2018-45 
Agenda Item 


 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Zachary Johnson, Director of Utilities 
 
DATE: November 5, 2018 
 
RE:  Janitorial Service Agreement 
 
Purpose 
The City’s current agreement for janitorial services with Coverall of Kansas City has expired.  The 
City has not been happy with the level of service we have received with Coverall and decided to 
look for alternatives.  We advertised for bids and didn’t receive any interest.  We also advertised 
to hire a fulltime janitorial position and received zero applications.  We then began soliciting bids 
for our janitorial service and came to an agreement with K & K Cleaning. 
 
K & K Cleaning proposed a two year contract with a cost of $2,850 per month.  This is slightly 
higher than our previous contract of $2,246.  We are confident the quality of service will be worth 
the additional cost.    
 
Recommendation 
Staff recommends the following ordinance be passed and approved authorizing the proposed 
agreement with K & K Cleaning.  Staff would also recommend the following ordinance be passed 
and approved in one meeting to allow K & K Cleaning to begin immediately 







Bill 2018-45                                                                                          


AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO ENTER 
INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH K & K CLEANING FOR JANITORIAL 


SERVICES FOR CERTAIN FACILITIES OF THE CITY OF CAMERON, 
MISSOURI  


        WHEREAS, the City of Cameron has several facilities that require janitorial services on a 
routine basis; and 


        WHEREAS, Staff has advised it is in the best interest of the City to outsource this work and 
bids were solicited; and 


 WHEREAS, K & K Cleaning provided a qualified bid in the amount of $2,850 per month 
for a term of two years. 


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY 
OF CAMERON, MISSOURI AS FOLLOWS: 


Section 1. The Interim City Manager is hereby authorized to sign the agreement by and 
between the City of Cameron and K & K Cleaning for professional services for the purpose of 
providing janitorial services for certain city facilities. A copy of which is attached hereto and made 
a part hereof. 


 
Section 2.  The Mayor is hereby authorized to sign this Ordinance on behalf of the City of 


Cameron. 
 
Section 3. The City Clerk is hereby directed to attest to the Mayor’s signature. 
 
Read two times, passed and approved this 5th day of November 2018. 


 
 
              
       Mayor Darlene Breckenridge  
 


ATTEST:   


 
       
City Clerk 
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		Read two times, passed and approved this 5PthP day of November 2018.








      Resolution 2018-44 
Agenda Item 


 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM:  Zachary Johnson, Utility Director 
 
DATE: November 5, 2018 
 
RE:  Demolition Grant Programs 
 
 
Background  
The City currently has a program to share the demolition cost of substandard, hazardous, 
and dangerous structures.  We currently split the cost of demolition with the voluntary 
participant.  The program has worked well over the past few years with numerous 
structures being demolished.  City Staff, along with the City Attorney, have worked on 
ways to help promote redevelopment of these now vacant lots.  Our preferred goal is to 
have these lots developed into single family homes.  
 
Issue 
We have added additional language to our 50/50 Demolition Grant program.   The new 
language will require the participants to construct a single family structure on the lot 
within two years after the demolition.  If the participant fails to fulfill their obligation, 
they will be responsible for the City’s portion of the demolition costs. 
 
We have also provided the option of a 100% Demolition Grant program.  This will allow 
the participant to transfer ownership of the property to the City.  Upon demolition, the 
City can sell the lot for redevelopment.  We have also had good luck with this similar 
process.     
 
Recommendation 
City Staff recommends passage and approval of this Resolution amending our 50/50 
Demolition Grant program and establishing a 100% Demolition Grant program. 


 
 







RESOLUTION 2018-44 
 


A RESOLUTION FOR THE CITY OF CAMERON, MISSOURI 
AUTHORIZING THE INTERIM CITY MANAGER TO EXECUTE 


PROPERTY OWNERS’ DEMOLITION CERTIFICATION, RELEASE, 
AND AGREEMENTS  


  
 WHEREAS, the City currently allows certain property owners to voluntarily participate 
in the 50/50 Demolition program wherein the City and the property owner share equally in the cost 
to demolish certain structures that are substandard, hazardous and dangerous to the public health 
and welfare; and  
  
 WHEREAS, the City desires to begin an additional program wherein the City will pay the 
total cost to demolish structures that are substandard, hazardous and dangerous to the public health 
and safety as long as the property owner agrees to voluntarily transfer ownership of the property 
to the City prior to the demolition; and  
  
 WHERERAS, participation in either program requires that the respective property owners 
and the City execute a certain Property Owner’s Demolition Certification, Release, and Agreement 
that outlines the duties and obligations of the parties regarding participation in either program; and  
   
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY 
OF CAMERON, MISSOURI, AS FOLLOWS: 
  
 Section 1.  The City Council hereby authorizes the Interim City Manager to execute on 
behalf of the City Property Owner’s Demolition Certification, Release, and Agreements for the 
City’s 50/50 Demolition Program, substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A.  
  
 Section 2.  The City Council hereby authorizes the Interim City Manager to execute on 
behalf of the City Property Owner’s Demolition Certification, Release, and Agreements for the 
City’s 100% Demolition Program, substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit B.  
  
 Section 3.  The City Council hereby authorizes the Interim City Manager, City Counselor, 
and other appropriate City Officials to take all such further actions as may be necessary to carry 
out the intent of this Resolution.  
 
 Section 4.  The Mayor is hereby authorized to sign this Resolution approving it on behalf 
of the City Council. 
 
 Section 5.  The City Clerk is directed to attest to the Mayor’s signature. 
  
 Section 6.  This Resolution shall take effect and be in force from and after its passage and 
approval by the Mayor.  
  
 







 PASSED and APPROVED this 5th day of November 2018. 
 
 
 
             
       Mayor Darlene Breckenridge 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
       
City Clerk 
 
 
 







Exhibit A 


PROPERTY OWNERS’ DEMOLITION CERTIFICATION, RELEASE, AND 
AGREEMENT TO PARTICIPATE IN THE CITY OF CAMERON, MISSOURI 50/50 


DEMOLITION PROGRAM 


I, the undersigned, being the owner of the land and all structures located at -
_________________,realizing that the building or buildings located thereon are substandard, 
hazardous and dangerous to the public health and welfare; do hereby grant the City of Cameron, 
Missouri (the “City”) permission to demolish the above specified structures and to dispose of all 
resulting demolition debris. 


I grant the City permission to enter upon the property listed above to perform the required inspections 
and demolition work. 


I release the City from any and all claims, demands or actions for damages for any and all personal 
injuries, or loss or damage to property sustained in or growing out of said demolition, and from 
complications arising therefrom. 


I also hereby agree to the following: 


1. That the cost of the demolition of the above specified structures, _______________, shall 
be shared evenly by myself and the City of Cameron.  I hereby further agree that I shall pay to 
the City my portion of the cost of demolition three (3) days before the City begins demolition. I 
understand that failure to pay the City my portion of the cost of demolition shall be considered 
a material breach of this agreement and release the City from any obligation to demolition the 
above specified structures. 


2. To comply with the City’s codes relating to property maintenance and nuisance, and that 
failure to comply with said codes shall subject me to prosecution in municipal court. Further, 
that if I continually fail to comply with the City’s codes relating to property maintenance and 
nuisance that I will refund to the City the portion of the cost of the demolition paid by the City 
within 60 days of receipt of written demand from the City.  


3. That within two years of demolition of the above specified structures that I will begin 
construction of a single-family residential structure on the property listed above. If I fail to 
comply with this provision, I agree to pay to the City, the City’s portion of the cost of 
demolition of the above specified structures.  


It is understood that the above mentioned benefit is the full consideration for this settlement that the 
terms of the Release are fully understood and voluntarily accepted. 


 


I  HAVE READ THE FOREGOING RELEASE AND FULLY UNDERSTAND IT.  IN WITNESS 
WHEREOF I HAVE HEREUNDER SET MY HAND THIS ________DAY OF 
______________, 2018. 


 


_________________________________  _____________________ 


Property Owner Signature     Date 


 


________________________________  _____________________ 


City Official       Date 







Exhibit B 
 


PROPERTY OWNERS’ DEMOLITION CERTIFICATION, RELEASE, AND 
AGREEMENT TO PARTICIPATE IN THE CITY OF CAMERON, MISSOURI 


100% DEMOLITION PROGRAM 
 


I, the undersigned, being the owner of the land and all structures located at -
_________________,realizing that the building or buildings located thereon are substandard, 
hazardous and dangerous to the public health and welfare; do hereby grant the City of Cameron, 
Missouri (the “City”) permission to demolish the above specified structures and to dispose of all 
resulting demolition debris. 
 
I grant the City permission to enter upon the property listed above to perform the required 
inspections and demolition work. 
 
I release the City from any and all claims, demands or actions for damages for any and all personal 
injuries, or loss or damage to property sustained in or growing out of said demolition, and from 
complications arising therefrom. 
 
I also hereby agree to that fifteen days (15) days prior to planned demolition of the above specified 
structures that I will execute a general warranty deed in favor of the City transferring the property 
commonly known as ____________________ to the City. The general warranty deed will be in 
the form attached hereto as Exhibit A. 
 
It is understood that the above mentioned benefit is the full consideration for this settlement that 
the terms of the Release are fully understood and voluntarily accepted. 
 
 
I  HAVE READ THE FOREGOING RELEASE AND FULLY UNDERSTAND IT.  IN 
WITNESS WHEREOF I HAVE HEREUNDER SET MY HAND THIS ________DAY OF 
______________, 2018. 
 
 
_________________________________  _____________________ 
Property Owner Signature     Date 
 
 
_________________________________  _____________________ 
City Official       Date 
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